WELWYN WHEELERS CYCLING CLUB

NOTICE OF ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

The Annual General Meeting of the Welwyn Wheelers CC was held on Monday 28 February 2022 at 7.30pm. The meeting was conducted via a remote internet dial-in, through the Microsoft Teams platform and a link to this meeting was distributed to members via email on the Thursday prior to the meeting. There were 16 connections into the meeting, at least 3 of which were 2 or more people at the same device. Therefore, a minimum of 19 persons were in attendance.
AGENDA
1. Apologies had been received from Morag Woodliffe.
2. Minutes of the AGM held remotely via the Teams platform on Monday 22 February 2021 at 7pm, which had been distributed via email to members in advance of the meeting, were received, proposed by Susi Sharples and seconded by Peter Waghorn. 
3. There were no Matters arising

4. Reports were received from the following: transcripts are appended to these Minutes
Chair










Membership Secretary





Treasurer


 

  

Coaching Co-ordinator
Accounts were presented by the Treasurer and accepted by the meeting, proposed by Peter Waghorn and Seconded by Francis Gallacher.


5. Club affiliations for 2022 were confirmed as:
British Cycling (BC)





Eastern Counties Cycling Association (ECCA)

Cycling Time Trials (CTT)
CyclingUK
6. Open and Club promotions for 2022 were confirmed as:
Date


Event




Course

15 April


Hilly 50Km TT



Codicote-Hitchin

29 Apr - 09 Sept
Track League



Gosling velodrome

3 May – 9 Aug (TBC)
Tuesday Evening Club 10 Series
Cole Green/A414 circuit

23 October

Cyclocross Central League event
Stanborough

Track League is organised in partnership with Verulam CC. Three open meetings are planned this year, on Friday 3rd June (afternoon event as it is the Queen’s Jubilee – Bank Holiday), Friday 22nd July, and Friday 16th September – entry for these is via BC website
7. The outgoing Committee had set Club membership subscriptions for 2022, which are unchanged from the previous year, as follows:

£20 Senior, £10 Junior/Under 16, £50 Family

8. There was one proposed change(s) to Rule A5 (changes in RED):
Previous Rule:

A5    
The Committee shall be made up as follows - 
Chairman


Coaching Co-ordinator

General Secretary

Press/Results Officer
Treasurer


Volunteer Officer


Membership Secretary

Social Secretary 



Welfare Officer


Youth/Junior Representative


Events Officer


Development Officer
Ordinary Committee members to bring the total number to no more than 12.
Proposed New Rule

A5    
The Committee shall be made up as follows - 
Chairman


Coaching Co-ordinator

General Secretary

IT Officer
Treasurer


Volunteer Officer


Membership Secretary

Social Secretary 



Welfare Officer


Youth/Junior Representative


Women’s Officer

Outreach Officer
Ordinary Committee members to bring the total number to no more than 12.
9. Accordingly, Committee Officers were elected to the following roles
	Role
	Incumbent
(2021 Committee)
	Nominee(s)
(2022 Committee)

	1 – Chairman


	Andrew Brown
	Andrew Brown (elected unopposed)

	2 – Secretary


	Faye Bennett
	Vacant

	3 – Treasurer


	Rachael Coleman
	Rachael Coleman

(Elected unopposed)

	4 - Membership Secretary
	Annalise Peet
	Vacant

	5 - Welfare Officer
	Juliette Barker
	Juliette Barker

(Elected unopposed)

	6 - Youth/Junior Representative
	VACANT
	Tom Pruett

(Elected unopposed)

	7 - Coaching Co-ordinator
	Francis Gallacher
	Francis Gallacher (elected unopposed)

	8 - Volunteer Officer
	Jane Cavill
	Jane Cavill

(Elected unopposed)

	9 - Social secretary
	VACANT
	Faye Bennett

(Elected unopposed)

	10 – IT Officer
	(New Role)
	Jeremy Peet

(Elected unopposed)

	11 – Women’s Officer 
	(New Role)
	Lesley Bodell

(Elected unopposed)

	12 - Outreach Officer
	(New Role)
	Lena Whittaker

(Elected unopposed)

	Ordinary Members


	Peter Waghorn

Lena Whittaker
	Peter Waghorn

(Elected unopposed)




There were no nominees for the roles of Secretary and Membership Officer and these roles were left vacant. Peter Waghorn indicated willingness to continue to serve on Committee as an Ordinary Member. Tom Pruett had indicated willingness to stand for the role Youth/Junior Representative in advance of the meeting; he was proposed by Francis Gallacher and seconded by Andrew Brown.

Thanks were offered to the three outgoing members of the Committee who did not stand for re-election: Annalise Peet, Susi Sharples and Morag Woodliffe, for their years of work in service of the club.

10. Howard Ashmore was appointed to inspect and verify the annual accounts.

11. Any other business:
It was asked what the expected roles of the new Committee positions were, in particular the Women’s Officer. The outgoing Committee had prepared role descriptions as follows:

Outreach Officer:

· Liaise between club and community
· Reach out to community groups/schools/other cycling clubs to further local engagement with WW.

· Promote and market the club through community contacts.

Women’s Officer:
· To be a point of contact for and to support and encourage women both currently associated with the club and those wishing to join the club.
· Work with the club to attract women of all ages and backgrounds to increase our membership.

· Encourage and support women to be involved in all aspects of the clubs cycling opportunities  e.g., CX, Track, Time Trialling, Club runs 

· Engage with external organisations including Eastern region and other clubs, to attract and encourage women to ride in disciplines new to them at Welwyn.

· Work with the club and Eastern Region to ensure appropriate training opportunities for women in all disciplines the club has offer to build skill and confidence and encourage participation.

John McLelland was present for the meeting and expressed interest in joining the Committee, however, current Club Rules prevent second claim members from standing for election to the Committee. We agreed to follow-up with John on this matter.
There was discussion of the reasons for cancellation of the Welwyn Petit Tour, which had been scheduled to take place on 9th July 2022. The cancellation was due to the combination of insufficient volunteers to help with organisation, plus significant challenges in arranging for use of the proposed course along Parkway in the town centre.

There was a question concerning the surplus from the Track League shown in the Accounts (£2328). In response the Treasurer explained that this was in part arising by the change to using electronic payments for paying prizes. Some riders had not supplied bank details, and we were not aware whether that was intentional (i.e. that we keep the prizes as a donation to the club, which some riders have always done) or through oversight. We plan to avoid this in 2022 by setting a reasonable deadline for claim of prizes, communicated well in advance. Additionally counting in this £2328 is a sum owing to Peter which he paid into the account during the season from his own pocket (£700). The incoming Committee will review the surplus deriving from Track League and decide how to treat the money going forward.
Andrew Brown, 6 Townshend St, Hertford, Herts, SG13 7BP
Email: chair@welwynwheelers.org.uk
Appendix – Officers Reports

Chair’s Report 2022

Introduction - Welcome to the 2022 AGM of Welwyn Wheelers CC, which is again being held remotely via Teams. Thanks for showing your support, and my usual reminder that for those sections of the AGM which involve voting, only members are eligible to vote – in other words, you need to have already paid your membership dues.

The main theme of last year, 2021, was of a successful return of much of our normal cycling activity, after a year in 2020 where almost all racing and much other cycling activity was suspended. In racing, our Youth members enjoyed outstanding success last year, comparable even to some of the remarkable generations that came before, and I’m very happy to be able to hand over to FG to summarise the competitive achievements our club riders.

Committee – As a committee we continued to conduct meetings remotely, via Teams. These remote meetings were something we all got used to last year and remain convenient in the absence of an obvious alternative (and free) venue for an in-person meeting, and whilst Covid virus has been and still is circulating, and a concern. I’ve counted 8 meetings since the last AGM, which is roughly every 6 weeks – our normal frequency. The 90 minutes of meeting are however a small fraction of the hours that all of our committee members contribute to service of the club, much of which is “behind the scenes”. So, a big thank you to everyone who serves on Committee for their part in keeping the club going. We have vacant roles on the Committee and can always co-opt additional people onto the management group, so if you’re interested to contribute in this way, please either make yourselves known either during or after this meeting. The most important role we need to fill is Membership secretary – pretty crucial one. All our membership is done via the BC website so in that respect it is a smooth process, but it still needs someone to manage applications from new members – some IT skills required. If interested please let us know.

We also ran a Strategy meeting, which is something we’ve done in the past – though the previous one stymied by having been a few weeks before the March2020 lockdown. In early December we ran another session, this time facilitated by an external, who was Nick Skinner – so we should say a note of Thanks to Nick for helping us out. The themes which emerged were around growing the club and reflecting this you will see a couple of changes in role titles for Committee members (and Rule Change).

One face we’ve missed in Committee and at Gosling is Peter. Peter suffered a fall and ended up in hospital in the Autumn, but I’m glad to say P is gradually recovering, and joined for our last meeting (remotely) and we’re hopeful the recovery continues to the point of coming to GSP in person – certainly when the weather gets warmer.

Two long-serving members are retiring from Committee at this AGM, who are Morag Woodliffe and Annalise Peet, and I would like to thank both of them for all their work over the years. Annalise in particular has been Membership Sec and (I understand) is happy to keep in touch to anyone taking on that role in future to help in hand-over.

Racing – In 2021 WW organised the Hilly 50 TT (Andy Porter), our CX at Stanborough for Eastern League in October (Alex Peeke), Track League organised as previously in partnership with Verulam, and a full Club 10 series (Dave Scott). Format of the Youth Track Omnium was changed by BC to have multiple local events on same day, and we discovered our date was same as Reading Omnium and took the decision to effectively cancel ours and forward entries we had received on to the Reading event.

Looking forward, same four events (or event series): Hilly 50, Time trial series, Track League & CX with dates for all (CX will be Central, organised by Jenny Bone). We won’t be hosting a Track Youth Omnium (error in registering event with BC). We had been planning for WPT, which you may have seen announced, but I’m afraid we’ve decided this event is not tenable and won’t be going ahead. 

Finances – As usual I will hand over to Rachael our Treasurer who will go through the details of our Accounts. As a club we have become familiar and comfortable now with e-booking and e-payments, and we are cashless at our point of operation (GSP). I covered the benefits last year – they apply equally now – and as mentioned last year, we’ve extended the system to cover purchase of clothing (still can be collected/tried on at Hatfield Hub but can be paid for via website) and registration & entry/payment for Track League, and entry/payment for Club 10s (both now also cashless). Whilst on the subject of Hatfield Cycle Hub we should say another big vote of thanks to Paul and all the staff there for continuing their support to WW and also Big Thanks again to Jeremy P maintains the web e-payment system. As a club we were again successful in 2021 in applying for grants – should recognise Jenny Bone, who isn’t a Com member but nonetheless does much work filling in grant application forms – many of which have successfully come through. Money has been put mainly to improving fabric of facilities – in particular the building known as PA hut – which had fallen into disrepair - £20k spent to put back into use and add security and other improvements. FG and Rachael will go into more details of the grants. Also seeing improved signage – which was actually from the P2R grant 3 years ago covered things like slurry-coating – installed in last few weeks, so hopefully people arriving at GSP will know there’s a velodrome there.

Finally, the refurbished PA hut has meant we’ve again got a place to serve refreshments – as used to happen at track league, but now thanks to volunteer support from Michaela & helpers we’re also able to serve hot drinks & food also on Sat mornings, which is very much appreciated by riders, coaches and parents.

The big capital investment on our horizons for sustainability of the GSP track are same as covered last year – lighting and fencing – and nothing ever gets cheaper! We have tried grant applications in this regard but without success so far. On the plus side we are building relationships with local contacts both at council and BC at Regional level to ensure awareness of this need. Our links to GLL remain strong and they recognise the extent of the efforts made by volunteers and coordinated through our club, to maintain facilities for which they are the actual leaseholder. Also, we know the Sports Strategy discussions through the local council & other bodies are still ongoing but as yet there is no clarity on what that means for the long-term future for GSP site or parts thereof.
Conclusion: I mentioned before that the Committee conducted a Strategy Meeting in December. Amongst the many subjects discussed, the 3 priorities were 1) To train more novices on the track, 2) Encourage Women’s participation in cycling within the club and 3) To increase the number of adults in the club. For novice track riders we’ve changed the training schedules to enable novice track sessions in April – that being in time to potentially get involved in Track Racing in the same season. We are proposing addition of a Women’s Officer as a Committee role, and planning for Women’s-focussed training. And we’ve started Club Runs, albeit in a small way to start with, presently on first Sunday of each Month. 2022 marks the 75th anniversary of the foundation of our club, and we’re planning a celebration event in May (weekend of 21/22nd) which will be at SpokeCC, involve a BBQ and where we’ll also give out trophies from 2021, as we’ve not had a Presentation Evening this year. This event is being organised by Faye, and please if you’ve got trophies (which will be from 2019) return them either to Faye or the Track hut, and if you wish to claim trophies for 2021 performances, watch out for announcements coming.
Treasurers Report Year Ending 2021

Before going through the accounts, I would like to thank Howard Ashmore for reviewing the 2021 accounts and his help in the final preparation of these. 

Overview 

Following on from the impact of COVID lockdown and restrictions in 2020, 2021 has overall been a more ‘normal’ year for the club in terms of coaching activities and racing opportunities. The club has run a full schedule of coaching sessions (other than Turbo session which were still not COVID safe this winter) and returned to putting on races such as The Hilly 50 TT, the weekly Club 10s, Track League and a Cyclocross event.

The online booking system put in place in 2020 to help in relation to COVID regulations and the prevention of cash handling has become permeant feature and it’s use extended to Track League.  We have maintained the system put in place last year of a voucher code for members to pay a lower session fee than non-members. The session fees remained the same, at £8.50 per adult, £6.50 per child with a 20% discount given to members when they enter a member only voucher code into the system when they pay. 

We have also this year, with the renovation of the PA Hut, been able to start providing catering facilities at the track, putting a mini pad and card reader at the track to take cashless payment for teas, coffees, cake, and any ad hoc payments such as bike rental, inner tubes and so on. This has also allowed us to start selling some small items of kit at the track such as bottles and hats which we will look at extending in 2022. 

The final change we made this year was to start paying all race prize money via bank transfer, asking riders who have prizes to claim to email with their bank details. This worked well for Cyclocross and the Hilly 50 and slightly less successfully for the Track League which we will work on for 2022, but we will retain the process of paying all prize money electronically going forward. 

Grants

The club has been successful in application for three grants in 2021. Our thanks go to Jenny Bone who has put a huge amount of time and effort into applying for, securing, and overseeing these grants. 

Welwyn Hatfield Council 

Welwyn Hatfield Council awarded the club two grants or £2000 each. A youth grant which has been used towards coaching courses and a small amount towards the cyclocross course build. 

The second grant was another £2000 awarded for use towards the construction of a concrete base for container to allow for extra storage for the club. The cost of containers became probative however, so the money has not been spent and Jenny Bone is seeking approval from Welwyn Hatfield Council for this money to be against some of the PA hut costs. 

Sport England 

We also were awarded a grant of £18600 by Sport England to allow for the refurbishment of the PA Hut at Gosling. (£17670 awarded in 2021 with the balance to be paid by Sport England in 2022 now the project has been completed). Our thanks go to all the members who so generously gave their time and skills to help with this project 

GLL

GLL, in recognition of the work that Francis and our volunteers had put in over the lockdown periods and the ongoing work done in terms of the maintenance of the track and facilities the club utilises, kept the monthly fee for use at the same rate as 2020. 

We also received £10,000 of the British Cycling Places to Ride via GLL (whom as the site leaseholders had to put in the application to BC) toward the track resurfacing undertaken in 2019. This is to be ring fenced to be used for future match funding opportunities for the ongoing development of cycling within Gosling by the club. 

Accounts:

Turning directly to the accounts. 

The accounts show the club has returned to making a profit again, which this year stands at £22516.62

Training Sessions 

The main source of income to the club remains the training sessions which has given an income in the year of £20093.80. The accounts show expenditure of £9082.61 which relates to coaching expenses and facility hire, which leaves a profit of £11011.19 for the club.  

Membership

Income from membership has increased by just over £800 ….

Academy 

Once again, this year as per 2020, the Academy scheme for youth racing riders did not take place due the disruption and uncertainly relating to COVID for both racing and volunteering. It is hoped that the Academy will resume in 2022.

Non-Event Catering 

A new line on the account this year relates to Catering (non-event). Our thanks go to Michaela Norfolk who has been supplying cake to the club and is found most weekends serving in the PA hut. The catering breaks even and enhances the community atmosphere of the club on a Saturday morning, so I think can be considered a very positive addition to the club. 

Clothing:

Clothing stock values have reduced by about £3000 on previous years. Sales have been similar to  2020 at £4993.09 (£4334.35 in 2020), expenditure slightly higher at £5345.86 though 2020 expenditure reflected COVID lockdown impact on the club.  We have continued to build the ability to by clothing via the website with all lines now being available to purchase online for pick up at Hatfield. 

Club Admin 

The largest single area of expenditure for the club in 2021 was club admin. Almost £2000 of this spend relates to insurance. £1500 was also spent on the video made by Nathanial Rosa about the club which will be used to help promote the club both in terms of attracting members and to showcase the club to raise sponsorship money. The remaining expenditure is as per previous years on expenses relating to day to day running of the club and affiliation expenses. 

Events

2021 saw the return of events organized by the club. 

The year started with the Hilly 50 followed by the weekly club 10 TTs and Muddy Monsters in December. All these events made a small profit. 

The youth omnium did not run again this year at Welwyn due to a clash with the same event being held at Palmer Park on the same day. A low number of entries for both saw the event being combined into one location at Palmer Park. 

The club held one Cyclocross League race this year in October. In previous years this event has usually makes around £1500 or more. This year the profit as £662.30, mainly due to club not providing any catering because of ongoing COVID concerns and the need for riders to turn up, race and go and not congregate after their event. 

Cash in the bank:

The total cash in the bank for the club this year stands at £ 55,876.79 

.

£5865 of this is ringfenced for track repair, being the balance of the money raised in 2019 for the track resurfacing.

£10000 of this is ringfenced for future match funding opportunities as mentioned earlier.

£4569 of this relates to the Welwyn Petit Tour and as such, is not available for ‘general’ club use.

. 

Creditors and Debtors

A final note on creditors and debtors. 

In relation to the £5969.80 owed to the club, this comprises of an outstanding invoice to Tarmac for £5000 Petit Tour Sponsorship, £150 owed by British Cycling for use of the cyclocross  course for the RSR and £819.80 from PayPal which will be a mix of clothing and catering revenue. All monies were paid to the club in January 2022. 
In relation to creditors, at the end of 2021, The club owed £733 owed to Peter to reimburse  him for cash payment of track league prize money along with £388.67 to Francis for December expenses. These were all paid in January 2022. 
If anyone would like any further information on the details behind the any of the figures, this can be provided. 

Membership Report for 2021 
The total membership number for year-end 2021 was 239 which is 15% increase on the previous year. In fact numbers have bucked the downward trend of the last 3 years and we are back up to 2018 level which is fantastic news.
Female membership make up 25% which is up from last year
Under 18s 40% of our total which around the same as last year
Renewal so far this year has been slow as usual, with only 140 members having renewed their membership so far. There are still 99 who were members last year who have not renewed yet. 
The intention is to implement a deadline in March before we remove all expired members from the communications emails and the Members Only Facebook group. This usually prompts stragglers to get their subs in.
Membership prices have been held since the increase in 2020 and we intend to hold them again this year at £20 for Adults, £10 for Youth and £50 for a family

Number for this year and previous years are as follows: 2021 total members: 239
Female 59 (25%)  Youth (40%)
 Membership 2020 - 209
 Current Renewed 2022 to date - 140 
 Expired not renewed in last 24 months -99
